Older People’s Council

General Meeting, 10.00am, Wednesday 15 December 2010 in the Cornerstone Community Centre, St John’s Church, Palmeira Square 


AGENDA 
10.00
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
10.05
Minutes/matters arising from 24 November Meeting
10.15
Members Reports (abbreviated please)

10.30
Guest speaker 1: Councillor Dee Simson: 

Serving the Older Community in a time of financial constraint
11.15
Refreshments

11.30 
Guest speaker 2: Ed Bassford, Community Transport
12.15 
Chair’s report
12.30
Secretary’s information
12.35
Work Plan – update
Green Waste; Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets
12.40
AOB 


12.45 
Meeting ends

Lunch at Bali Brasserie at 1.00pm (please ask guests to meet us at 12.45pm at Cornerstone Community Centre)
Please note: 

Next meeting will be on TUESDAY 18 JANUARY in B35 in Kings House

Speaker will be Terry Parkin, Strategic Director of People
Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 15 December 2010, 

at the Cornerstone Community Centre, St John’s Church, Palmeira Square. 10.00 – 1pm 

Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Harry Steer, John Barry, John Eyles, Francis Tonks, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Colin Carden, Jim Buttimer, Jane Simmons, Pam Lelliott (notes). Guests: Cllr Dee Simson, and Mr Ed Bassford 

NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Apologies: Bob Gunnell

2. Notes/matters arising from 24 November meeting

Accuracy: no changes.


Matters arising: 

(6) John B confirmed that he had been in touch with City Clean to inform them the OPC were not taking the Green Waste issue any further.

(3) John B confirmed that he had written to Roger French, but as yet no reply had been received.

Signage at The Brighton Centre: Cllr. Simson agreed to follow up. Ed to liaise with John B and Cllr. Simson.                                                             Action Ed & John B

Francis reported that the LINk “Dragon’s Den” event had gone very well and that the LINk had awarded funds to 12 local groups.

The Pensioners’ Forum, even after a majority vote in favour of winding it up, is to continue with bi-monthly meetings. Ed drew members notice to the PF letterhead for renewals which was for 3 editions of “The Pensioner”, not for membership. There is no Chair at present. Francis felt that membership of a pensioner group should be limited to pensioners.

Jack reported news from Electoral Services that since September 2010 the number of older people registered to vote in OPC elections had risen from 26,165 to 28,171.

(6) John B reported that he had contacted the Youth Council to suggest that the OPC meet with them in March. John will confirm when a reply is received.        
 
The OPC have applied to take part in the B&H People’s Day event on the 26 March, but agreed not to let the Older People’s Day be forgotten. 

3.
Reports from Members


Harry reported that he had attended a very good PAVA meeting on Monday which focused on steps that older people could take to help avoid abuse: such as cold calling, and bogus officials knocking the door etc. It also highlighted older people being discharged from hospital with no follow-up or help. 

Jim advised that plans for the East Sussex archive centre at Woollards Field near Falmer were under consideration. It was claimed that there had been no response from the OPC, but he was not aware that the OPC had been consulted. Jim suggested that perhaps the Civic Awareness Commission in Brighton & Hove was the body that should have been consulted. Jim to follow this up. 


          Action Jim 

 Ed advised that he would pursue the Temporary Blue Badge proposal and report back to members.





            Action Ed 


John E:  recent activities were limited by his shoulder injury, but he reported a useful meeting with members of the Vallance community committee.


John B had attended the inaugural meeting of the Whitehawk & Manor Farm Neighbourhood Forum, set up to take action on local concerns, but only 6 residents attended. John’s request that the OPC should have formal membership of the Forum (but no voting rights) had been refused. He will pursue this again.
    

Action John B


John advised members about the Somerset Day Centre Christmas Party on 23 December from 1.30 – 3pm, at 62 St. James’ Street, Kemptown. All OPC members were invited. 


New Access Point Outreach sessions for Social Care Information and Advice have been set up across the city, but not in Whitehawk. John has been asked to support the request for a session in this area.           Action John B  


Francis had attended The Level Working Party meeting which had discussed proposals for the skateboard area being located in the grassy area of the park, with the café in the central part. It was also proposed that the café sells teas and ice cream etc, and also possibly to offer a restaurant service for meals in the evenings


He had attended a LINk meeting. LINk are meeting with local MPs, including Caroline Lucas, Green Party MP for Brighton Pavilion, on Friday 17 December. He had also taken part in Vulnerable Adult training. 

4.
Guest Speaker 1: Councillor Dee Simson


Jack welcomed Councillor Dee Simson cabinet member for Communities to the meeting.


Cllr. Simson thanked members for inviting her. She expressed concern over John’s response from the Whitehawk & Manor Farm Neighbourhood Forum: she was concerned they were not being inclusive.


Local councils heard on December 13 about their budget settlement, and the amount for B&H was what had been anticipated. The council had done a lot of ground work, but there is still more to do. Cllr. Simson said the council would protect older people as much as they could, making sure home care is affordable and that safeguards are in place to protect people using Direct Payments. Cllr. Ken Norman has been working promoting Personalisation. B&H still have a reasonable budget in spite of the cuts. The council tax freeze will help, with the government reimbursing the £3 million that the council would have received if they had put council tax up. This is not applied to business rates.


We are all living longer and the large increase of older people in the city needs to be planned for. We need to work with organisations such as the Neighbourhood Care Scheme to help families improve their lives, not only living longer but healthier. Dee hopes to maintain her budget, and suggested that small things can really improve people’s lives. OPC members were asked to pass onto Dee details any small groups with a turnover of under £35K for help with funding. Larger groups can also ask for funding for a specific purposes.


Dee promoted the Buddy system and emphasised that volunteering in communities was very important especially in circumstances such as the recent heavy snow.


Dee was pleased to hear of the OPC’s work with the Youth Council, as she works on a scheme for 8-13 year olds. Younger people need role models and Dee would like to encourage more interaction across the generations.


Q&A

Q
Harry expressed concern about Care in the Home and the reduction of support for people with moderate needs. What will happen in B&H?

A
This has not been discussed, but Cllr. Ken Norman is working on Personalisation and Self Directed Support where people have a budget to manage their own care. We must also be mindful that we are providing the 
right housing for older people.

Q
Ed Bassford expressed concern that the opportunities for Extra Care Housing were not being taken up and not reaching its potential. People in the city need to be made more aware of this facility. 


A
Dee said she would follow this up.                                                     Action Dee 

Q
Jack asked if there were any plans for Ainsley House?

A
There are plans but they cannot at present be activated because of funding limitations.

Q
John B expressed concern that the city centre was often a no-go area for some older people, especially at night, and that this made their social isolation worse.

A
Dee advised that they had received fewer complaints from the neighbourhoods about anti-social behaviour. Police Community Safety Groups are very neighbourhood focused. Dee advised that she was looking into having more Special Constables in the city.

Q
John B agreed that the snow had produced some positive outcomes with evidence of community spirit, but asked for assurances that funding will continue to be available to support essential Community Groups?

A
Yes. Dee recognises that Communities need to be at the heart of the city. She is committed to this and feels confident that she can maintain funding, especially for the most vulnerable in the city.   



All members thanked Dee for her talk.

5.
Chairs report


Jack advised that following his request to Gillian Marston, a seat has been installed by the Lewes Road bus stop at the Old Steine.  


All members who know of need in other areas for similar seating should pass on the details to Jack.







            Action All 

6.
Guest Speaker 2:

 Ed Bassford, General Manager, Community Transport (Brighton, Hove & Area)  


Jack welcomed Ed to the meeting and Ed thanked members for inviting him.

Community Transport is a well-established movement with 1,700 volunteer schemes in England providing millions of journeys each year. It has 60,000 volunteers and employs 10,000 people. It offers a range of services for older and younger people, many door to door services: to local shops, swimming pools, group travel to an activity, lunch clubs etc. Some schemes operate with grants most charge fares. The B&H scheme started in the early 1990’s and developed out of the Hove Voluntary Community Scheme for unemployed people. There was funding for a minibus and they could offer jobs to the unemployed. The Job Centre money ran out but the demand for the minibus didn’t. A number of groups got together to find a way forward, and ESCC were approached for help. The Headley Trust helped with the setting-up costs. A co-ordinator was recruited and a package with the council was put together. Community Transport now provide wheelchair access minibuses for school runs; they have replaced some of the buses no. 13 & 35 and run to a variety of destinations. There are a number of regular registered passengers in their 90’s. It is an excellent way to help people keep independent and a sociable way of travelling. The lunch club trips to a pub are very popular. The scheme is run as a business and could provide more services to Adult Social Care, such as the Day Centre runs. Ed asked members to spread the word about the scheme and what it offers.

Q&A


Q
What is the capacity of the minibuses?


A
16 seats per vehicle.


Q
Scheduled or bookable?

A
We have a short notice booking system and can usually accommodate most requests with a few days notice. 


Q
Do you distribute leaflets about the service?

A
We try to. Colin offered to distribute leaflets to Rottingdean & Woodingdean. Ed thanked Colin for this and said take-up of the service in Coldean and Saltdean was not very high, and any help to get the information out would be 
appreciated.


Q
Have you had any publicity on Radio Reverb?


A
Yes we have.


Q
Is your site at Preston Barracks on a short term tenancy?

A
Yes 6 months, B&H are looking to develop the area and we need to find another site. 


Members thanked Ed for his talk and Ed urged members to spread the word about the Community Transport service.

7. 
Secretary’s information

John advised members that the OPC had been invited to be part of the Waste Advisory Group for Brighton & Hove. Everyone agreed that the OPC should be represented on this. John will contact them.    



    Action John B                                                                             

John confirmed the dates and rooms for next year’s meetings, the majority of which will be held in Brighton Town Hall. 


Discussions are on-going with Stanley Davison from the Barnet 55+ Forum, with the possibility of possibly 4 OPC members going to Barnet for a meeting. 

8.
Work Plan
                  



Harry had spoken recently with Chief Executive John Barradell who was keen to attend another OPC meeting to update on issues. John B will try to arrange a meeting for early next year.






 
    Action John B
Signed




Chair



Date 
